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0:01  Jan was born 9/6/1910 in Hardingsveld.  He grew up with both 
parent and two siblings, a brother and a sister, now deceased.  His 
gather was the chief plumber for the national gas and water main 
utility company. 
 
0:02  He had seven yrs. formal education and then became a painter.  
His main hobby was soccer, became a member of the national soccer 
society.  His family's religious background: strictly Dutch 
Hervomde Kerk.. Among his ancestors were well known preachers, 
whose sermons of the 18th and 19th centuries were published.  Jan 
refers to theses as "dark writers."   
 
0:04  Asked about Dutch economy in 1933, he responds that there was 
a lot of poverty and unemployment, but that his family was decently 
off with his father, he and his brother all having steady work. 
 
0:06  His first contact with Jehovah's Witness (JW) was in 
September 1934.  His mother had bought some JW pamphlets and 
thought that JW faith was all wrong.  Jan thought that the 
literature was very interesting, because one of the pamphlets 
addressed the issue of how to get out of hell: hell had been overly 
emphasized in this family.  He became convinced of the JW creed 
"within one hour." 
 
0:10  In may 1940--Germany's invasion of Holland-- Jan was in 
prison in the Hague, because of his refusal of military service.  
He was to serve a six month sentence.  On May 10, the day of the 
invasion, the prison was bombarded, and the prisoners were supposed 
to be relocated in the prison of Scheveningen.  There the head of 
the prison decided to free those prisoners who were punished for 
refusal of military service.  Making his way home was fraught with 
several adventures, since he had neither civilian clothes nor 
money.  In explaining his plight to the military police, he in the 
event, got assistance from them, and made his way home.  There were 
a number of awkward encounters with old friends of his who had 
served in other cities. 
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0:18  Jan was arrested in February or March 1941, at work.  Police 
had searched his home (he had been married in 1937) and found JW 
literature.  He had not realized that under the occupation it was 
not allowed to have this literature, although this ruling had been 
announced over the radio. 
 
0:20  JW were treated badly, because the S.S. viewed the JW's as 
the equivalent of communists.  Jan explained his belief to many 
people, including the police officer who transported him from 
Sliedrecht to Gestapo quarters in Rotterdam, telling him that he 
might be the cause of Jan's never returning. 
 
0:23  In Rotterdam he was interrogated by S.S. Simons and 
Kruenberg.  He was not physically mistreated. 
 
0:25  Following interrogation he was imprisoned in the Rotterdam 
police prison for three months.  Then he was transported directly 
by train, in one day, to Sachsenhausen concentration camp.   This 
transport had 21 men in total, about evenly divided between JW's 
and political prisoners.  He thinks that the date was probably 
June-July '41.  
 
0:28  On arrival in Sachsenhausen the prisoners were badly treated, 
i.e. they were forced to do exercises all day long or left standing 
in the sun all day, without food or water.  "Very tiring."  On 
arrival the prisoners were shaved of all body hair, a routine that 
was to take place weekly throughout his stay.  Asked to describe 
his first reaction to the camp, he responds that all of it was 
"incomprehensible" to him.  His first assessment of the composition 
of the then 11,000 prisoners, was that there were murderers, anti 
social types, political prisoners, and religious prisoners.  He 
identified two "religious," a priest and a reverend, who were 
imprisoned because they had participated in the underground 
movement. 
 
0:31  For the first year of his stay in the cam the JW's were 
housed together, in a section of the camp which contained only JW's 
and Jews, to isolate these two groups which had to be exterminated, 
and to keep them separately from other prisoners. 
 
0:33  Daily routine:  Twice daily standing on the Appelplatz.  
People were assigned all sorts of work.  Jan was assigned to do 
painting and paperhanging for the S.S. private houses, under S.S. 
supervision.  At one time he was a member of a crew taken to work 
on a villa in Brandenburg.  Jan describes this phase of his forced 
labor as quite "reasonable."  Reports that many JW's were forced to 
stand outside all day long.  Other JW were used to try out shoes, 
made of artificial leather: they had to march 45 km each day in 
these shoes. 
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0:37  He saw the S.S. mistreating prisoners, especially during the 
evening, beating and kicking them.  Falling ill was almost always 
fatal, especially getting dysentery.  He himself stopped eating, as 
soon as he had the first symptoms of diarrhea.  Others didn't eat, 
because they were always suffering from hunger.  However, cont'd 
eating led to increase in dysentery and then death.  Jan was the 
only survivor of the 21 people on his original transport. 
 
0:39  At some point jan contracted T.B.  He was told to go to the 
T.B. barrack.  That would have meant certain death, since all 
people in the T.B. barracks would be sent to the gas chambers after 
one month of "treatment."  He was warned about this by another JW 
and was able to escape from the T.B. barrack.  
(Transcriber's Note:  Dates and work assignments changes are not 
mentioned specifically in this interview beyond the entry point.) 
 
0:43  Comment on gas chambers:  All Jews were taken there as were 
the ill.  They were killed by cyanide.  Both men and women were 
killed.  There were no children in the camp.  Otherwise, the S.S. 
singled out Russian military prisoners for the worst treatment.  
When typhus broke out in the barracks containing the Russian 
prisoners, no one was allowed to leave the barrack.  On the whole, 
the S.S. did not enter the Russian barracks for fear of catching 
typhus.  Jan was used to drag out the corpses from those barracks 
(81 corpses, out of a total of 300 inmates). 
 
0:46  When the war went badly on the Eastern front, the Russian 
prisoners were not given any food and/or had to stand outside all 
night long, resulting in being frozen to death. 
 
0:47  Jews were isolated.  Whenever a (new) transport of 5,000 Jews 
arrived, they were sent to the gas chambers and then incinerated in 
the crematoria.  Another mode of killing Jews:  sent to take 
showers and then freeze to death outside in winter.  In summer 
another mode of killing Jews: stand them up outside and spray water 
on their heads, until they died. 
 
0:49  The corpses from the gas chambers were taken to the four 
active crematoria.  In the barracks two people had to share one 
mattress, so that each man would only lie on his side.  Jan slept 
that way for two yrs.  His place on the third tier of bunks.  His 
sleep mate was a Belgian JW. 
 
0:52  Gatherings of JW's were limited to three people.  However 
they managed to give witness to political prisoners.  Some Russians 
were converted to the JW faith. 
 
0:54  JW's came from all European countries: Germany Belgium, 
Holland, France, Norway.  They could talk with each other, because 
they all learned some German, as a protection in talking with the 
S.S. 
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0:56  In the barracks the barrack eldest was held responsible to 
the entire barrack.  As a consequence the barracks were kept very 
clean as a protection against further mistreatment on the part of 
the Germans. 
 
0:58  The Kapos were usually German criminals, while work team 
leaders were often non-German.  Food was always insufficient: soup 
and some bread.  Some Kapos were "O.K.,"  others were especially 
cruel.  At times when it was known that one person was missing on 
the Appelplatz, the Germans threatened that ten more would die for 
the missing person the next day.  One particularly cruel Kapo used 
the barrack's broom closet to suffocate ten prisoners.  In Jan's 
barrack the Kapo was a communist, who was "O.K." 
 
1:07  There was a group of Jews who had no work assignments they 
were used for medical experiments.  He did not see their death, 
because when they were close to dying, they were taken inside. 
 
1:09  In answer to question about his contemporaneous thought 
regarding treatment of prisoners, Jan states that he saw atrocious 
things..."You got used to it, including the hangings."  "You 
accepted the abnormal as normal."  (Transcriber's italics)   
 
 
1:10  In response to question about resistance within the camp, jan 
describes that there was no resistance, because of the lay-out of 
the camp, in the shape of a half moon, well guarded by automatic 
weapons within the camp, the watchtowers, the line of barbed wire, 
then electrified barbed wire, and only one road out this 
encampment.  Resistance was doomed to fail. 
 
1:14  Interviewer mentions that there are "reports" that this 
history did not take place.  Jan's response, he does not read those 
books.  Says that whatever he has reported is just a tiny fraction 
of what happened.  Whatever really happened is much worst than what 
anyone can imagine.  (Transcriber's italics) 
 
1:16  Bible education:  a text was assigned in the morning, and in 
the evening the JW's  gathered to discuss assigned text.  Jan 
always participated.  Some German JW had had bibles on arrival in 
the camp.  These were, of course confiscated, but other JW, who 
worked in the clothing depots, "stole" them back and smuggled the 
bibles into the barracks.  He met Brother Winkler in the 
disinfection unit.  Some JW's were Kapos.  There were some JW's who 
worked in the infirmary, and there were JW's who became patients in 
the infirmary.  The JW's succeeded in baptizing several inmates.  
A bathtub was used for the baptism. 
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1:24  At some point the S.S. became aware of these baptisms and the 
JW were to be punished.  All JW had to report and had to undress 
and their clothing was searched.  Jan had just received a food 
package and a note from his wife, which was found on him.  The S.S. 
threatened to take him to the gas chamber and that they would 
arrange for his wife to be arrested.  However, just because the 
issue of baptism was taken very seriously, the camp S.S. would 
present the case to a Gestapo commission of inquiry.  Such an 
inquiry process minimally took 100 days.  Since all this occurred 
shortly before the end of the war and liberation, the punishment 
never came to pass.  Jan's last comment on this episode was that 
the S.S.'s awareness of the baptisms having taken place was due to 
the betrayal on the part of a German JW. 
 
1:29  Liberation from Sachsenhausen:  Prior to what eventually 
became known as the Death march, the Russians had sent out flyers 
to empty camps in 24 hours.  At that point the Germans divided the 
inmates into groups by nationality.  One JW asked that the JW be 
allowed to form a separate group.  Permission for this was granted 
with two conditions: 1) that the JW's would be the last group to 
leave the camp and 2)that they take with them a large box, which 
was to be loaded on a wagon. 
 
1:33  On leaving the camp the prisoners were forced to march 
without interruptions for 36 hours straight.  Those who could not 
keep up were shot.  The JW's tried to protect each other, e.g. by 
taking the ill and piling them onto the wagon.  According to Jan 
non of the JW died during that march.  At some point the box fell 
off the wagon.  The Germans tied it up again with ropes.  This box 
contained jewels and money which had been confiscated from the 
Jews.  Jan knew about this, since he had worked, along with other 
JW's in the "disinfection" section. 
 
1:39  The march ended in Schwerin, where they met Canadian forces.  
Sometime prior to arrival in Schwerin, the box had been taken away 
by a German officer in a car. 
 
1:41  On arrival in Schwerin the ex-prisoners were fed.  Many of 
them overate and got violently ill.  Jan had stopped eating and 
learned to be very careful. 
 
1:44  Jan comments that in general the JW's had been supportive of 
each other in the camp.  At the end of the march the JW drew up 
some sort of resolution, a document that Jan still owns.  (The 
content of this "resolution" is not stated in this interview.) 
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1:47  Jan states that he is convinced that he was saved by Jehovah 
and by his faith in the JW creed, that his survival was not just 
pure luck.  He ascribes his survival to the will of the Holy 
Spirit. Furthermore he remained convinced throughout his 
imprisonment that he would not end up in one of the crematoria, and 
that the JW as a group would leave the camp alive. (Transcriber:  
please note at minute 37 of this interview Jan's statement that he 
was the only survivor out of the original 21 people in Jan's 
transport from R'dam prison to Sachsenhausen.) 
 
1:48  Jan states that the account he has given in this interview is 
the truth. 
 
1:50  At this point Jan introduces his wife on the tape.  His wife 
states that at the very beginning of her husband's imprisonment she 
had not known what had happened to him.  She continued to preach 
the JW's faith throughout the war.  And throughout all those years 
she firmly believed that Jan would return to her alive.  Commenting 
on various photos of family members she states that her father had 
worked in the Dutch underground. 
 
Jan's last comment on the tape: the police officer who had taken 
him from Sliedrecht to Rotterdam Gestapo headquarters eventually 
committed suicide. 
.END. 
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